SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 06 December 2017
PRESENT – Councillors K Pardy (Chair), N Green, I Jones, N Laurens, Mrs R Wall and D Vasmer.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Stuart Farmer (Projects Officer), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk).
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Councillors Ms J Mackenzie and K Roberts.
31/17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	· Those twin-hatted members declared a personal interest in any matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council.


32/17
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 04 October 2017 were submitted as circulated and read.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 
04 October 2017 be approved and signed as a correct record.
33/17
MATTERS ARISING
The Town Clerk provided an update on the following issues:
33.1 Ref: Min 21/17 The Shoemakers Arbour 

This project will be passed to the Quarry Working Group to look into.

33.2 Ref: Min 22.1 Dana Footpath Improvements 

The works are on course and still due to be completed by the end of the financial year.  Materials have been agreed with Historic England and costs awaited.
33.3 Ref: Min 22.2 Extension of Quarry Lighting 
Majority of the uplighters have now been installed.  Divers have carried out investigative work on both riverbanks and their report is awaited.
33.4 Ref: Min 22.3 Renovation of Quarry Staff Facilities, Greenhouse and Toilets
Temporary staff facilities have been found in the pavilion at the Splashpark and the facilities are being made suitable.  The Town Clerk attended a meeting today regarding the future of the swimming pool and talks included partnership working between STC and SC.  Discussions are still in their infancy and the Town Clerk would report back when further detail is known. 
33.5 Ref: Min 22.5 Phased Replacement of Lights to LED
The Town Clerk advised that the tendering process will begin in the New Year and discussions had taken place with Shropshire Council as to whether there was any possibility of piggy-backing onto a large replacement programme.

The Town Clerk reported on an on-going issue with two faulty lights; one at Havelock Road and the other at Corinthian Drive.  Both lights were once the ownership of Shropshire County Council, yet Shropshire Council Street Lighting are claiming these are the responsibility of Shrewsbury Town Council.  Both lights were never maintained by SABC from which the Town Council inherited its lighting stock.

Currently both lights are in need of repair and local residents are becoming irritated by the impasse.    The Town Clerk sought advice as to how members wish to proceed with these lights; if the Town Council were to take on these lights then the lighting budget needed to be increased to reflect both current repair, on-going maintenance and power.

Councillor Laurens advised that a lighting was scheduled to go to Cabinet in January abd the Town Council should not proceed until the outcome of the report is known.  He suggested that ward members should contact the Portfolio Holder directly to raise their annoyance at these lights being withdrawn from a routine maintenance plan.

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the affected Ward Members contact the Highways Portfolio Holder direct about and faulty lights that Shropshire Council are refusing to repair.

(ii) That the matter be deferred until the outcome of the Cabinet Report into streetlighting.
33.6 Ref: Min 22.6 Improved Toilet Facilities
Enquiries are being made into locking and charging mechanisms for toilets; the Town Clerk advised that revenue was unlikely to make much dent into the staffing costs.

Councillor Jones raised concern about cleaning regimes making reference to his management of cleaning staff.  The Town Clerk and Operations Manager shared some details of the state of the toilets their staff find them in.  Last month alone there were over 25 reports of drug misuse and paraphernalia left in the toilet facilities.   Officers agreed to prepare a report about the cleaning regime and some examples of how the toilets are abused.  
The Town Clerk is awaiting a response regarding extending the lease of Hills Lane toilets.  
The cleaning staff have been relocated as agreed at the last meeting and the Quarry toilets are as clean as they can be with the current drainage issues.
34/17
OPEN SPACE WORKING GROUP
The minutes of the Open Space Working Group were circulated. The meeting was only attended by one councillor but went ahead anyway as a full contingent of officers had attended.  Councillors confirmed their interest in being involved and requested the meetings be held in an evening.  Dates would be circulated.
Due to the seasonal climate changes, grass cutting has become the Councils biggest challenge recently and staff are still cutting grass in December.  Previously, this work would have finished in September.  This is putting extra strain on the machines which have increased in usage from 500 hours a season per machine to 800.  Staffing was reduced following cuts in the Service Level Agreement by half in the North and South and is not enough to cover this longer cutting season.
Leaving areas to grow long and wild to reduce the workload is not cost effective as it encourages other issues such as litter and dog fouling.  The working group identified the priority to be considering taking on additional grass cutters. The areas of grass need prioritising and Officers will prepare a report highlighting all areas, who cuts them and how frequently.  

De-compaction work has been taking place in the Quarry and it may be necessary to leave some areas free of events to give the grass time to recover.  This will be reviewed.
RESOLVED:
That the Town Clerk diarises future meetings for the evening and circulate to members of this working group and Councillor Vasmer who expressed an interest in being included. 
35/17
CULTURAL STRATEGY FOR SHROPSHIRE

Members were asked if they would like to submit a joint response to Shropshire Council’s consultation on what should be in a cultural strategy.

Members are keen that the cultural strategy is forward looking, recognising, accepting of and celebrating different cultures.  A large list of considerations was shared by the Officers and members added:

· The River

· The Flaxmill and invite visiting architects

· Encouraging the links with China who already have an interest in Shrewsbury and Darwin’s involvement

· A monthly multi-cultural market similar to the Farmers market in the Square.

RESOLVED:
That The Town Clerk produces a draft response and circulates to all members for comment.
36/17
QUARRY
36.1 Events in the Quarry for 2018
A list of events for 2018 was circulated prior to the meeting.  The Seven Bridges Road race will now be held on 23 September to avoid the Battle of Britain commemoration and the Beacon Event will be on 11 November on the same day as Remembrance.  

Additional events include a three-day Shrewsbury River Classic Anglers competition in October and an International River Fest Angling Competition in November for one weekend when the conditions are right.

Officers reported attendance of 10,000 at the Chocolate Festival, an increase on last year and due to this year’s success organisers have rebooked for 2018.  
The Town Clerk detailed a complaint from one resident regarding disturbance during the set up of the Winter Festival; the individual had previously suggested that she be part of an events organisation committee where set up issues could be addressed.  Members agreed that this complainant was in the minority and no further action should be taken.

36.2 Quarry Events Premises Licence 
Following the previous meeting, Officers have met with the Shropshire Horticultural Society to review the Quarry Premises Licence to ensure it meets the needs of different events, increased attendance requirements at some events and the changing nature of events and associated risks.  
36.3 Development of an Event Management Plan Proforma
The Town Clerk reported that an Event Management Plan Proforma was being created to assist event organisations and regulatory bodies.  This will be introduced for the next season and will be brought to the February Recreation & Leisure Committee for Members’ approval.
36.4 Solar Lighting
The Projects Officer reported discussions about the potential for installing solar lighting along Victoria Avenue.  He reported that a local company was prototyping the development of a solar light and had offered to supply a prototype for the Quarry to test the mechanism and in particular the energy generation below a tree canopy and one which produces Honeydew droplets from Aphids; this prototype was would be ready in January 2018.  It was stressed that it is not the design that is being tested by the mechanics of the light and were it to be a viable option lamp design could be manufactured to meet the requirements of a grade-listed park.  The cost of these lights was likely to be no different to a conventional electrically powered lamp column.

36.5 Installation of Geosensing Counters in the Town Centre

The Town Clerk sought members’ view on developing a Geosensing Project for the Town Centre.

Geosensing is a system that can count footfall and track the movement of people using sensors which pick up the pulse from a smart phone.  They are 95% accurate and the live data can be hugely valuable for monitoring attendance, footfall and movement of people around the town.  This in turn could provide valuable information and possible marketing options in the future.

Discussions had taken place with the Business Improvement District as to whether this could be a joint initiative with the Town Council funding the infrastructure and the BID paying the ongoing revenue costs.
Proposals had  already been shared with the Finance & General Purpose Committee this week who supported the proposals and has set aside money in the 2017/18 budgets for development.

Members could see the potential for this in managing events, justifying spend due to understanding footfall and providing support for areas where footfall might be dropping.
RECOMMENDED:

That the Geo-sensing Project be developed.

 37/17
MARKETS
37.1 Work of the General Market

The Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported a 100% occupancy of the market since October with 15 traders on the waiting list for a full week.  There would inevitably be some turnover in the run-up and after Christmas but this would be covered by the waiting list.

The Town Clerk reported that Shrewsbury Market is one of six markets shortlisted in NABMA’s award to find ‘Britain’s Favourite Market’.  A judging panel will be visiting Shrewsbury Market shortly to assess the Market and the winner would be announced at the NABMA Conference in January.
Councillor Laurens commended the marketing of this competition by the market which has been extensive.

37.2 Broadband Improvements at the Market

Councillor Laurens reported that Broadband and a wireless internet connection will be coming to the market early next year through BT OpenReach.  
A quicker interim solution will also be installed with Airband UK who will construct two masts; one on the Shirehall and one on the Market Hall.  Access to the Market’s Tower has hindered the installation process but is expected to be completed by the end of January 2018.

37.3
Premises Licence for Saturday Evening Opening Events in the Market

Members considered a request to amend the current Market Hall Premises Licence to cater for late night openings and uses of the building beyond the existing trading floor.  Members noted that the Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager was the Designated Premises Supervisor therefore the onus would be on him to manage any additional events for compliance with the licence.  Advice had been sought from the Police regarding possible approval and conditions and the conclusion was that the Facilities Manager employed by Shropshire Council would be best placed to apply for a new licence with appropriate conditions for evening entertainment, food and alcohol consumption as these are events which would ordinarily come under her control and not Town Council staff.
The Town Clerk detailed the severity of any breach in licencing conditions both on the Town Council as a corporate body but also on individual members of staff who were Designated Premises Supervisors.  

Members raised caution in expanding the activity in the Market Hall.  Its popularity was because of its trading as a traditional market and not as a food and entertainment venue.


RECOMMENDED:
That the current premises licence be retained and the Facilities Manager be requested to take out an additional premises licence for evening activity.
38/17
RECREATION GROUND & OPEN SPACE MATTERS 


38.1
County Ground Pavilion
The project was progressing and a brief design had been received from the architect.  

38.2
Monkmoor Recreation Ground

The Town Clerk & Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager reported on their attendance at the recent “Transforming British Tennis Together” seminar.  There was the potential to attract some funding from British Tennis with 50% of a project being funded with half as a loan and the other half as a 10 year grant.  Both had subsequently met with the Chief Executive of Tennis Shropshire who was keen to create a Community Tennis Network based around the Shrewsbury Club.  Shropshire Tennis was keen to explore whether the Town Council’s Neighbourhood Fund could fund the match funding.

Members were conscious that there were lots of demand for the Neighbourhood Fund and any allocation would have to be justified on there being an identifiable need.  The Town Council’s tennis courts weren’t fully occupied and officers were aware that the courts at the Sports Village are underused.  
After a short discussion, members asked Officers to explore options of creating a Community Tennis Network that focussed on Monkmoor Recreation Ground.

39/17
SHREWSBURY FISHERIES
The Town Clerk reported that the Fisheries Licence was due to expire in June 2018.  This had been a 5-year agreement with the Shropshire Angling Federation.  The original intention of this agenda items was to consider how best to review the licence but only recently the Town Clerk had been advised by SAF that they intended not to renew the licence.  Details of the current licence were discussed.

RECOMMENDED:

That the Town Clerk invite Expressions of Interest for managing Shrewsbury Town Council’ Fisheries and reports back to the Recreation & Leisure Committee in February.

40/17
TEAM SHREWSBURY
The Operations Manager reported that Team Shrewsbury continued to work well together with regular meetings and updates.  Current data showed that drugs misuse and anti-social behaviour associated with rough sleeping continued to be high priorities.

The Town Clerk reported on Team Shrewsbury’s work on seeking Purple Flag re-accreditation.  Assessors had visited the town recently and had been impressed by the initiatives in place to manage the Night-time Economy but also the energy and enthusiasm of the Team Shrewsbury Partnership, which was not seen elsewhere.  Whilst official confirmation will be in due course, the accreditors were suitably impressed and expressed no concerns about re-accreditation on the night.

Councillor Laurens has accepted an invitation to accompany the street pastors in Shrewsbury one evening in January.

41/17
CHRISTMAS

41.1
New Lighting Provision
The Town Clerk reported on the positive feedback following installation of new lighting columns with many residents posting on social media that they were the best lighting display ever.  The only complaints had been regarding brightness of some displays due to proximity to bedroom windows of town centre based residents.
41.2
Christmas Lights Switch-on

The Town Clerk reported in the Christmas Lights Switch-on event, which had been described by many as the best yet with an increased number of people visiting and remaining in the town afterwards until 9pm.  This year SIA security guards had been employed to manage the growing number of Street Pedlars who were not only causing obstructions but in a period of heightened security there was no knowing what these individuals were carrying.  The entertainments programme had been very varied and a number have already asked if they can come back again.  Councillor Pardy commented on how well all staff worked together and commended the staff who dealt with the diversions in a professional manner.
41.3
Carols in the Square

The Carols in the Square will be held on Wednesday 13 December following the same format as previous years.  Veolia are sponsoring the programme and Shropshire Radio will be broadcasting the event, which begins at 5.30pm.
42/17
COMMUTED SUMS

42.1
Draft Land Adoption Policy
The Town Clerk circulated a draft Land Adoption Plan designed to provide guidelines for developers of open space who were seeking the Town Council to formally adopt the open space.  The first plan was drawn up in 2013 and the Town Clerk explained what main changes have been made.
Once agreed, this document would be shared with Shropshire Council Planning Officers and developers.  

Members were supportive of this document which they saw as a useful tool for working with developers.
RECOMMENDED:

That the Land Adoption Policy be adopted
42.2
Developer Discussions/Negotiations update

42.2.1
Radbrook College Site
Officers are awaiting £60k for upgrading play facilities.
42.2.2
Copthorne Barracks Play and Open Space
Funds of £115k are awaited for open space development, which is earmarked for wickets and infrastructure at Frankwell pavilion.  There was also a sum for improving play at Silks Meadow and Copthorne Park.
42.2.3
Riverside Meadow s106 agreement
Discussions continue about this site as the land adopted is key to link to the Castle Walk Recreation Ground.  There were however outstanding matters regarding standard of footpaths to be adopted as well as approval from Network Rail to gain public access under the railway bridge.

42.2.4
Shelton Hospital Land Transfer
Currently the land to be transferred to the Town Council did not meet the standards required in the Land Adoption Policy.  This was being addressed with the developer.
42.2.5
Barratt Homes - Hanwood Road Land Transfer
There is good partnership working with this project and Phase 1 is ready for handover with a commuted sum.
42.2.6
Shrewsbury South Sustainable Urban Extension 
Discussions continue regarding the open space provision for this site.  Officers have met with developers and some of the open space will be transferred in the near future
42.2.7  Ingleby Way
The land is awaiting transfer and papers are with the solicitors.

42.2.8  Holgate Drive

This site is progressing but not yet complete enough to handover.
42.2.9  Belvidere Paddocks

The land is awaiting transfer and papers are with the solicitors.

RESOLVED:

That progress on Land Transfers and Adoption be note.
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